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ORDER

DISPOSITION: PETITION GRANTED

On October 18, 2006, NeuStar, Inc., in its role as the North American
Numbering Plan Administrator (NANPA), and on behalf of the Oregon telecommunications
industry (Industry) filed a petition with the Public Utility Commission of Oregon
(Commission) for approval of an industry implementation plan (Petition).

Background. In Order No. 99-286, dated April 26, 1999, the Commission
approved a new area code plan for the 503 area code. In its order, the Commission adopted
an overlay plan that imposed a new area code (971) over all of the 503 area code except the
immediate coastal exchanges. The 14 coastal exchanges excluded from the 503/971 area
code overlay in 1999 are: Qwest Corporation’s Astoria, Cannon Beach, Seaside, and
Warrenton exchanges; United Telephone Company of the Northwest/Embarq’s Bay City,
Beaver, Cloverdale, Garibaldi, Pacific City, Rockaway and Tillamook exchanges;
CenturyTel’s Jewell and Knappa exchanges; and Nehalem Telecommunications, Inc.’s
Nehalem exchange. The area code for the 14 coastal exchanges has since been referred to as
503A area code.

In its 1999 decision, the Commission concurred with Staff that nothing would
be gained by including the coastal exchanges in the overlay at that time. Thirty prefix codes
were reserved for future growth in those exchanges. An additional 18 prefix codes were
reserved for the FCC requirement to allow a 90-day period prior to the implementation of the
new area code for future service providers to enter into the 503 area code. Prefixes
unclaimed during the 90-day FCC period were reserved for growth in the coastal 503A area
code. These exchanges represent approximately 60,000 telephone numbers.

The Petition. The Industry’s preferred action for assignable number relief in
the coastal exchanges is to complete the overlay of area code 971 over the existing 503A area
code. The proposed overlay would be activated in May 2007 with a six-month network
preparation and customer education period, followed by a six-month extended permissive












